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Dear friends,

Autumn is creeping up on us, playing grandmother's footsteps,
coming up on us while our backs are turned. The leaves are beginning
to change colour, and the wild raspberries make eyes at me on the rare
times I can steal a run, beckoning me to stop and taste. Unlike last
year, when the roses were at their best in September, the flowers are a
glory, and superb arrangements grace the house. The lime tree by the
tennis court as I pass by each morning is a-buzz with bees. The
harvest of a vintage summer in Caux is ripening.

Still more people are flooding in. I don't know where we manage
to put them all - we were 623 last night. And yet there are more
spaces for cars, as the mixture European number plates thins out, and
more people come from further afield, and by plane. When we started to
think of this summer, there was a strong consensus that we should move
away from the usual series of special sessions this year, and it has
worked. The youth-hosted session was hosted by youth, but included all
ages, and now the American-hosted time includes an amazing variety of
people, and the dialogue of the continents, scheduled for next week, is
already well under way.

We started the week with a Swiss welcome - an evening with the
Swiss and the honorary Swiss who make Caux possible. It was clear that
all can earn honorary Swiss-hood, and many do. I thought back to the
preparations for the summer. Four weeks before the conference started,
there was no way we could know how we would manage, we were so few.
Caux is an amazing sum total of many individual convictions and senses
of calling. Out of the blue, John Williams wrote from Australia. His
thought was to leave his family in Australia for two months and more,
and to come and help on the accommodation team here. Chris Harding, a
retired BBC sound engineer offered to come and work on sound and the
translation system; his wife, Shirley, offered to work in the diet
kitchen... We are so grateful. I hope we'll see more honorary Swiss
every year.

Through the week, the first of the two morning meetings had been
on the theme of the art of friendship, ending this morning with
friendship with God. One of those leading them with Randy Ruffin has
been Alan Thornhill. 'The secret of reading people is to let others
read you,' he said. The programme has been a very rich and varied
diet, so it was with some relief that half way through the week, nearly
200 were able to go out on a choice of outings - and the earlier
forecasts of rain proved wrong again. We have been lucky with the
weather. The plays and evening entertainments have been of the highest
standard, the new all-black British production of 'The Ladder' being
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